
 

Advocacy                                                              Advice                                                              Action 
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The Honourable Bart Mellish MP 
Minister for Transport & Main Roads 
GPO Box 2644 
BRISBANE  QLD  4001 
 
Via email to: transportandmainroads@ministerial.qld.gov.au 
 
 
Dear Minister 

 

The CBD BUG is writing to you in view of our continuing concerns regarding the delivery of the 

pedestrianised Albert St occurring as part of the Cross River Rail (CRR) project. 

During April last year we wrote to your predecessor Mark Bailey to express our concerns 

(Figure 1 & 2) regarding the proposed Albert St design. Following that letter CRR arranged a 

number of meetings to discuss the matter with relevant stakeholders including the CBD BUG. At 

the final meeting, stakeholders were told that the feedback would be taken on board and be 

followed up, later on. Since that time the CBD BUG has been unable to locate any follow-up 

correspondence.  

On the 8th & 12th of March CRR posted an interactive 3D image on Facebook (Figure 3 & 4). 

From what can be seen in the postings nothing has been amended since the workshop was 

held. All the issues identified in our letter in 2023 are still present.  

A key question, on which we are still to receive a response, is whether modelling has been 

performed to determine if the very cluttered CRR design for Albert St can cope with the 

anticipated pedestrian and cyclist movements. 

Without repeating all that was stated in the 2023 letter the CBD BUG continues to reject the 

assertion by CRR that a pedestrianised Albert St cannot incorporate a clearly defined cycling 

path through said space. One of our members was recently in Japan and experienced a 

revitalised street that continued to function safely and comfortably for both people on foot and 

bicycle. The shopping street in Odawara is a mere 11m wide (boundary to boundary) yet is able 

to safely and comfortably cater for the movement of pedestrians, people on bikes and local 

deliveries despite this street’s width being approximately only half that of Albert St (Figure 5).  

The major difference between this street and the CRR plan is the Japanese local authority did 

not allocate public land to private enterprise. All the issues that CRR present to justify not 

providing a clearly identified cycling corridor along Albert St are due to poor design and the 

desire to allocate public space to private enterprise.  



 

2 

Prior to the CRR’s takeover of Albert St this thoroughfare was an important route for people 

riding bicycles as it provided direct access to/from the City Botanic Gardens via the Albert St 

gates. The adjoining Mary St and Adelaide St are also being re-developed by Brisbane City 

Council using plans that do not take account of people riding bicycles and instead are focused 

on privatising public space for footpath dining. The combination of these approaches will lead to 

bicycle movements (and scooter riders) being excluded from a major portion of the Brisbane 

CBD. 

Albert St can safely, comfortably and effectively accommodate people on foot, people on bicycle 

and out of hour deliveries, it just takes good design that focuses on the needs of the public. 

Streets are about the movement of people and Albert St as currently proposed does not focus 

on the movement of all types of people. The CBD BUG wishes Albert St to be a safe space that 

caters for everyone on foot or bicycle regardless of age or ability, which the current design will 

not achieve. 

Looking forward to receiving your reply. 

Yours sincerely 

 
Donald Campbell 

Brisbane CBD BUG 

29 April 2024 

 

CC: Bicycle Queensland 

 Space for Cycling Brisbane 

 Queensland Walks 

 Members of the BCC transport Committee 

 Cr Vicki Howard - Councillor for Central Ward 

   Grace Grace MP - Member for McConnel 

 Holstein Wong  - Greens Candidate for McConnel 

 Rail Back on Track 
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Figure 1 - 2023 CBD BUG letter regarding Albert St 
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Figure 2 - 2023 CBD BUG letter regarding Albert St 
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Figure 3 - Cross River Rail Facebook Posting 

Figure 4 – Cross River Rail Facebook Posting 
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Figure 5 – Pedestrianised Street, Odaware Japan 


